LIFELONG LEARNING AND LEISURE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
12th December, 2001

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
3.30 p.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Pennington - in the Chair

Councillors Carter, Grimshaw, Jones and Upton
Mr. J. Dyson, Mr. J. Langley and Reverend Paxton - Co-opted Members

Councillor Merry also attended at the invitation of the Chairman

5.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Beaumont, Clarke, Clague, Heywood and Hincks and Mr. Nathan.

6.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

RESOLVED:
THAT the minutes of the meeting held on 14th November, 2001, be approved as a correct record subject to Mr. Mike Moores being recorded as  present instead of Mr. A. Walsh.

7.
SUBMISSION OF PROPOSALS TO SCRUTINY COMMITTEES IN


ADVANCE OF CABINET
It was reported that the suggestion, in Minute 4 of the meeting held on 14th November, 2001, that reports proposing action should be submitted to Scrutiny Committees before decisions were taken by Cabinet had not been acceded to as such action would:

· Only reduce, but not obviate, the possibility of decisions being called in for review as Members of the Council not serving on Scrutiny Committees could still request call-in.

· Extend the time taken to reach a decision.

· Obscure the responsibility for taking decisions contrary to the principle of transparency.


RESOLVED:
THAT the decision of Cabinet be noted.

8.
BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE INDICATORS 2001/02 -


SECOND QUARTERLY UPDATE
The Director of Education and Leisure submitted a report (a) containing details of the performance of his Directorate in 2001/02 as measured by the statutory Best Value Performance Indicators, (b) indicating that the nature of the issues covered by the Directorate (e.g. examination results being an annual occurrence) some indicators could not be assessed more often than once per year and (c) referring to the large number of changes to the Performance Indicators for the Directorate which made assessment of performance difficult as there was neither comparative information nor historical data.

In discussing the report Members noted a number of points including:

· The ongoing review of primary school places.

· That the procedure for preparing statements of Special Educational Need involved extensive consultation with parents and other disciplines and, hence, was unlikely to be completed in less time than that specified in statute.

· The significant progress achieved in reducing the number of pupils excluded was still not sufficient to meet targets.  Members generally agreed, however, that targets were not appropriate for this type of activity.  The Director described action taken to address the issue of excluded pupils including earlier intervention so as to minimise exclusion taking place. 


RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted and that further reports be submitted to future meetings on the activities of the Pupil Referral Units (including possible case studies) and on progress of discussions with the Diocesan Authorities about the number of schools under their control.

9.
OFFICE FOR STANDARDS IN EDUCATION (OFSTED) - RECENT INSPECTIONS
The Director of Education and Leisure submitted a report describing (a) the process by which the OFSTED undertook independent inspections of schools every four to six years, (b) the issues which were covered by these inspections and (c) the actions taken after the inspection including publication of the Inspector's report and the school responding with a written plan specifying the action to be taken to make improvements in areas identified by the process.

Accordingly the Director submitted (i) summary reports of the inspections which had been undertaken between October, 2000, and December, 2001, of the undermentioned schools and (ii) a report indicating the conclusions which the Inspector had reached with regard to each of the schools and the ways in which the LEA gave support:

SS Peter and John RC Primary School.

St. Paul's Peel CE Primary School.

St. Peters CE Primary School.

St Gilbert's RC Primary School.

Monton Green Primary School.

Fiddlers Lane Community Primary School.

North Grecian Street Primary School.

Irlam and Cadishead Community High School.

St. Paul's CE (Neville Road) Primary School.

Westwood Park Community Primary School

Tootal Drive Primary School.

St. Mary's RC Primary School.

Clarendon Road Primary School.

Boothstown Methodist Primary School.

All Souls RC Primary School.

North Walkden Primary School.

Summerville Primary School.

Walkden High School.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the inspection reports and the responses of the School Governors be noted.



(2) THAT the Director of Corporate Services circulate the summary inspection reports to Community Committees for information.



(3) THAT the Director of Personnel and Performance ascertain whether Members of this Committee would be interested in taking part in visits to schools on the morning of the day upon which this Committee meets.

10.
COMMONWEALTH GAMES - FIRST UPDATE
The Director of Education and Leisure submitted a report summarising the Council's strategy for the Commonwealth Games.  The authority would host two events - the triathlon and the 20 and 50 kilometre walks - and would also contribute to the Spirit of Friendship Festival.  The marathon would also pass through the city.  The report set out the staffing and budget for the process and described the liaison which was underway to ascertain the contributions of other agencies.  These included schools, which had been invited to specify initiatives in which they might be interested, and sports clubs.

The report listed the objectives which organisers had set to help secure from the Games a lasting legacy of enhanced sporting facilities, economic benefits and increased tourism and specified ways in which Salford Council was helping to fulfil these objectives.

Members received the report with enthusiasm and put forward suggestions for events which might be developed as part of the process for building upon the legacy of the Games:

· Using a re-furbished Salford bus to transport citizens to the Games or to carry the baton.

· Presenting a medal or the Freedom of the City to Nelson Mandela.

· Arranging outreach links between the Salford University and educational establishments in South Africa to validate courses etc.


RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted and that further reports be submitted every three months.

11.
TERMS OF REFERENCE FOR THE FUNDAMENTAL BEST VALUE REVIEW OF


CITY LEISURE AND SPORTS DEVELOPMENT

The Director of Education and Leisure submitted a report (a) referring to the Panel which the Committee had established at the meeting on 14th November, 2001, to undertake a Best Value Review of the City Leisure and Sports Development, (b) setting out terms of reference for the Review and (c) seeking suggestions from Members as to the frequency of Panel meetings.

RESOLVED:
THAT the terms of reference appended to the report be approved and that the first meeting of the Panel be provisionally scheduled for January, 2002.

12.
WORKPLAN FOR THE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
The Director of Personnel and Performance submitted workplan setting out a programme of reports for submission to the Committee over the next five months.


RESOLVED:
THAT the workplan be approved subject to amendments being made to indicate that:

· The report on the Best Value Review of City Leisure and Sports Development scheduled for January, 2002, has been received at this meeting.

· The report on the Area 16-19 Inspection Action Plan scheduled for this meeting will now be submitted to the meeting on 9th January, 2002.

· Reports on (a) the proposed revisions to the admissions procedure and (b) maintenance of linear parkways will be submitted to meetings to be identified.
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